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PAPAWAI, GREYTOWN 
   
 

Purpose of Report 
To inform Councillors of the request to use council land and river reserve as 
a clay bird shooting range. 

Recommendations 
Officers recommend that the Council: 

1. Receive the information.  

2. Resolve to decline the proposal to setup a clay target shooting facility 
on Council land adjacent to the Greytown Waste Water treatment 
ponds. 

1. Background 

In April this year an approach was made to the South Wairarapa District 
Council to utilise the land owned by Council adjacent to the Greytown Waste 
Water treatment ponds for clay target shooting. 

A review of the activity was carried out by the Planning department and 
found that there are no planning concerns that would prohibit such an 
activity. 

A subsequent site visit was arranged and reviewed by Dr Dowds and the 
Group Manger or Infrastructure and Services as well as the applicants.  

2. Discussion 

2.1 Consenting 
This activity does not require consent approval and therefore can proceed if 
deemed acceptable.  

2.2 Consultation  
Consultation with neighbouring parties has not been done other than the 
discussions with Jim Bicknell an adjacent land owner. 



2.3 Legal  
Prior to any operation, a MOU would be required to ensure that the land use 
and modification, e.g. removal of scrub and blackberry, is well covered. This 
would be inclusive of a lease agreement and payment programme as 
suggested in their proposal attached. 

The range would be operated within all legal requirements inclusive of range 
flags, restricted access and firearms laws. 

Council is currently operating the Greytown waste water Treatment plant 
out of consent and is currently applying for a new consent.  This process 
involves numerous stakeholders of local landowners and stakeholder 
groups.  Council has worked to satisfy stakeholders waste water issues in 
this area and some final detail is still required on the land development for 
irrigation system necessary. 

2.4 Financial Considerations  
The ability to earn an income from currently unused scrubland and the 
clearance of blackberry at no cost is an attractive offer.  

2.5 Community 
The provision of an added community facility providing added safety for 
trainee shooters is considered an excellent benefit to the local community. 

2.6 Timing 
While this activity is seen as an excellent use of the unused land and 
possibly beneficial to council and the community in the longer term, it is felt 
that the current timing is challenging.  This is due to the peripheral issues of 
the waste water treatment consent and processes involved.  

Not wanting to complicate issues with stakeholders and adjoining 
landowners through the consents process it is felt that deferring any 
decision until after the consent is granted and a more detailed review of 
land use for the waste water consent is completed is more appropriate. 

In the future there may be more land purchased, swapped or sold 
depending on the future needs of councils waste water treatment strategy 
for Greytown.  This could affect any future recreational use of councils land. 
For this reason the proposal is deemed to be unsatisfactory at this time.  

An application post consent application would be viewed more favourably.  

3. Appendices 

Appendix 1 – Proposal Clay Bird Shooting Group 
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